

Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

MI N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a  REMOTE MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, April 1, 2021 at 7.00pm using the Zoom platform.
Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Riley, Savage


Downes (CCC), Wilson (HDC) one member of the public & Clerk

2021/2746
Apologies for Absence


None
2021/2747
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No members of the public wishing to speak
2021/2748
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2021/2749
To Approve the Minutes of the remote meeting held on


March 4, 2021


Approved as an accurate record
2021/2750
Matters Arising from Minutes dated March 4 (information 



only)


None
2021/2751
District & County Councillor Reports
County Council report to The Offords Parish Council, April 1st, 2021

	The County Council held its last full meeting of this four-year term on March 16th. As to be expected, there were no dramatic innovations at this stage in the council cycle but there were motions on creating a ‘Biosphere‘ in the Fens, on the Council’s actions as a land developer, the poor deal that Cambridgeshire gets from government grants and an attempt to get the Council to pay its employees the ‘real living wage’.

The Council committees have been continuing to meet via Zoom. Their work has been dominated by Covid – looking after adults and their social care workers, getting children back to school, supporting the vaccination programme. Highlight reports are available for anybody who has a special interest in any aspect of the County’s work and I will be pleased to supply those on request.

The County Council now faces an unsettling few months: the once-in-four years election may alter the balance of political power; in addition Shire Hall, the CCC HQ for decades, is already closed and has been sold. The council will move to new buildings in Alconbury Weald but these may not be available until September.

The over-riding priority at the moment is to ensure that the elections on May 6th, which include the Mayoral election postponed from last year and the Police and Crime Commissioner, can be carried out safely. There will be restrictions in place at the polling stations to prevent cross-infection but the electorate is being advised to consider voting by post.

This will be my last meeting as the County Councillor for The Offords so I would like to place on record my appreciation of the courtesy and interest you have shown in the reports I have presented for you. My special thanks go to your excellent Clerk and Chairman. I have learnt a lot from being your councillor and have been particularly aware of your sense of being ‘neglected’ by dint of your geographical position in relation to the major towns of this area.

County Councillor supplementary report to The Offords Parish Council, April 1st, 2021

 The following has just been received:

I am pleased to advise of the latest activities and progress by the Flood Risk team. 

 

· Number of reports received has plateaued and stands at just over 760 for the December/January period

· Of the above, 302 relate to internal property flooding

· The team has recruited 3 new officers on a temporary basis to assist with the sheer volume of flood investigations. They will be working with the team for at least 13 weeks

· Officers have been focussing on undertaking site visits and speaking with Cllrs and residents in flooded areas before embarking upon the write-up of flood investigation reports

· Visits have so far included:

· Ramsey, Godmanchester, March,  Offords,  Old Hurst, St Neots, Kimbolton, Tilbrook, Hamerton, Brington, Buckden, St Ives, Alconbury, Great Abington, Keyston

· In a number of these locations including Ramsey, Godmanchester, Offords, Old Hurst and St Neots, some action points have been raised and agreed with local Cllrs, HDC and highways

· The team (along with highways and emergency planning/comms) attended and inputted to HDC’s Task & Finish Flooding Review meeting in February

· The team met with the Highways England team responsible for the design of the A14 and we are working together to ensure flood risk hasn’t been increased as a result of the new road

· The team continues to work closely with all partners to ensure actions are taken where required

 
Cllr Wilson informed the meeting that HDC had set its budget and that there would be no increase in its percentage of the Precept.  HDC was ready to help with any issues if required.

She thanked Council for organising the recent Flood Meetings which she felt were extremely positive and also mentioned the sad news of the death of Cllr John Davidson.

	


2021/2752
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2752.1

To approve the monthly accounts





Approved as an accurate record


2752.2

To approve the balance sheet




Approved as an accurate record






2021/2753
To Approve the following payments


The following payments were approved and cheques signed
101943

HDC



Waste Sacks


£112.50
101944

Easiprint


MG Signs


£50.40
101945

Ibbets



Water Pump


£223.13
101946

Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary



£418.20

101947

HMRC



Tax & NI


£51.16
2021/2754
Flood Meetings Debrief/Offords Emergency Plan



Cllrs agreed that the two meetings were a success and that the actions 


coming from them would be worked on over the next few months.  The lead 

agency in this was Cambs County Council with the Parish Council sorting out 

the issues with their sections of the brook.  A follow-up multi agency 


meeting was scheduled for the following week with Cllrs Eayrs and Young 

attending.
2021/2755
Leisure & Amenities
Minutes of A REMOTE MEETING of the LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE held on Monday, March 29  , 2021 at 7.00pm using the Zoom platform.

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Dawson, Gillbanks, Savage, Riley & Clerk
2021/01
Apologies for Absence


Received from Cllr Eayrs
2021/02
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No public present
2021/03
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2021/04
Millennium Green



04.01
Review waste and litter operation




Cllr Riley confirmed the new bin had been delivered and the first 



collection scheduled the following day.  It was agreed that the 



situation would be monitored and remain on the Agenda in case 



additional bins were required.


04.02
Brook Clearance




The Clerk was asked to contact clearance contractors to arrange site 


meetings/prices.  Once the section was professionally cleared it 



would be monitored by cllrs.


04.03
Shelter/Pavilion – to discuss options




Cllr Gillbanks provided a letter of requirements to be sent to various 


suppliers who would be asked to provide quotes based on the 



specifications.  A choice would be made from these and 3 quotes 



would be sent to the A14 team.  The Clerk confirmed she had in 



writing from Pam Hodson that her successor would continue the 



process.


04.04
Small Play Area – New equipment/surfacing/fencing




The Clerk confirmed that the grant application panel meeting which 


originally was going to be in January had now been postponed until 


April/May.  It was agreed that Council would wait for the outcome of 


that before deciding on the way forward with the project.  In the 



meantime, the Clerk would try to locate the 





manufacturer of the safety surfacing Cllr Savage had seen in 



Winchester.


04.05
Large Play Area – Sleepers, Zip Wire, Timber Edging & Ropes




Agreed to wait until after the Rospa inspection in April and then deal 


with all outstanding issues.
2021/05
General Village Maintenance



05.01
Litter




It was agreed that a village litter pick would be arranged subject to 


confirmation from HDC that they would provide pickers and bags. 



Provisional dates April 17th/18th. The Clerk was asked to chase up the 


provision of an additional litter bin for New Road.  It was felt that 



there would probably be an increase in litter on the Recreation 



Ground with the Summer Sports and the return of the football club. 


This could be addressed by using one of the 
MG bins.  Cllr Weitzel to 


check with football club to ensure they were still going to empty the 


bin.


05.02
Noticeboards




Cllr Savage confirmed that the renovation of the board was almost 


complete.  Cllr Gatward to arrange installation.  The new 




noticeboards should arrive within the next two weeks.


05.03
Village Tree Inspection




To be carried out in the Autumn.  Clerk to ask Charlie Vince and two 


others for quotes.


05.04
Village & footpath signage




Cllr Gatward to ask Barney to do this


05.05
Hedge Cutting for all areas




To be carried out in the autumn.  Cllr Gatward to provide 




specification and Clerk to obtain 3 quotes.


05.06
War Memorial




Restoration works had been ordered and hedge would be cut in the 


autumn.
2021/06
Graveley Road Cemetery



06.01
General Tidy Up




Cllr Gatward to ask Barney to do this
2021/07
Allotments



07.01
New Noticeboard or possible re-use of High Street board




Cllrs to inspect board to see if renovation is possible


2021/08
St Peter’s Churchyard



08.01
Cutting of paths




Cllr Gatward to ask Barney to do this


08.02
Laying of Mesh




Working party of six Cllrs to do this in April
2021/09
Recreation Ground




09.01
Table Tennis Table




It was agreed to proceed with this project.  The Clerk was asked to 


get 3 quotes for the next meeting.  


09.02
Outdoor Exercise Equipment




Agreed to defer this to 2022 and include the provision in the budget 


discussions at the end of the year.


09.03
Cleaning of MUGA




Cllr Gatward informed the meeting that the surface was slippery.  He 


would talk to Cllr Eayrs about getting a water supply to the MUGA so 


that it could be pressure washed.


09.04
Portaloo




Agreed that the current unit would be removed and disposed of and 


a temporary unit hired for the duration of the summer sports.


09.05
Litter clearance from ditch and around field




As the recent floods had brought lots of litter to the surface it was 


agreed that a working party was needed to clear this area.  This could 


possibly be part of the general village litter pick.  


09.06
Laying of mesh in front of container




Cllrs to agree a date to do this.

2021/10
The meeting closed at 8pm and next remote meeting date confirmed as Monday, April 26, 2021 
**********


The more recent issue of litter on the Recreation Ground was raised.  Cllr Weitzel to check with the Football Club that they were still emptying the bins.  It was noted that additional bins might be needed or perhaps one from the MG moved between the two locations.   For future discussion.





                                                                  



2021/2756
Planning


2756.1

Application Ref: 21/00358/FUL





Land West of Offord Cluny and East of Buckden Marina





River Ouse Waterway





Creation of a new maintenance access track serving the River 



Great Ouse Viaduct.





The Parish Council considered this application at length.  




There were no objections to the application but  the Clerk was 



asked to raise the following points with the Planning 




department/Case officer.

· Brambles at the entrance will need to be cleared for visibility

· The entrance gate is very close to the road which would increase the risk to traffic

· There are 4 gulleys under the existing track taking surface water from the surrounding land to the river

· The plans may be in conflict with Network Rail’s future plans to close the level crossing and build a bridge

2021/2757
Cambridgeshire Broadband


Cllr Savage (CS) provided the following information:



Present situation in The Offords: The majority of households do not have fast 

fibre from the box to the house and have internet speeds of less than 


70Mbps. A gigabit broadband voucher scheme is available in rural areas with 

broadband speeds of less than 100Mbps, promoted by Connecting 


Cambridge, that offers vouchers worth £1,500 per home and up to £3,500 

for each small to medium-sized business to support the cost of installing  


new fast and reliable connections.



CS registered with the Community Fibre Partnership in December 2020 and 

submitted 11 addresses of households (5 with linked businesses to the 


address) who were interested in Fast Fibre Broadband and that were located 

close to the OpenReach box on the corner of High Street/lane to St Peters 

Church. In  January 2021, CS received a letter indicating the estimated cost 

to bring fibre to the project community:


Core community – 245 premises


Initial estimate - £253761


Cost per premise - £1035.76



Note that the letter included premises outside of the original request and 

that the estimate does not take the voucher scheme into account. As the 


estimate included post codes in Buckden, CS asked for these to be removed, 

and for the project to be re-costed using the Offord Darcy post codes only. In 

order to move ahead with a Community Fibre Partnership, a contract needs 

to be signed and the community needs a Legal Entity which can be a 


business in the community, a Community Interest Company, a Parish Council 

or an individual. 



Presently CS is waiting to hear the new costings for Offord Darcy premises 

and has also requested a call with the Community Partnership Rural 


Engagement Manager.



After discussion at the PC meeting, CS will contact OpenReach and request 

an additional estimate to cover Offord Cluny post codes.



Current post codes covered:



PE19 5GE



PE19 5HA



PE19 5RA; PE19 5RB; PE19 5RF; PE19 5RG; PE19 5RH



PE19 5SA; PE19 5SE; PE19 5SF; PE19 5SG; PE19 5SY



PE19 5WP



PE19 6PR



CS will request as estimated covering:



PE19 5AH; PE19 5QA; PE19 5RR; PE19 5RS; PE19 5RT; PE19 5RU; PE19 5ZE

2021/2758
Chairman’s Report


The Chairman mentioned he had received a call from a representative of the 

football club regarding the amount of litter on the recreations ground.   He 

also confirmed that he had written to Highways England re the A14 drainage 

issues and informed the meeting that Jez Salt, the current vicar of All Saints 

Church, was leaving at the end of April.
2021/2759
Councillor Reports


Cllr Savage spoke about an email request that had been received regarding 

the provision of a bench at the site of one of the little libraries.  It was 


confirmed that this was in hand as a project being undertaken by a local 


resident.



Cllr Gatward mentioned that the recently repaired pot hole in New Road had 

opened up again.



Cllr Dawson informed Members that graffiti had appeared on the new A14 

and that she had arranged for drone footage of the cemetery to be provided 

which would help map out the graves correctly.



Cllr Eayrs mentioned that the nets on the MUGA had been damaged.  Cllrs 

Dawson and Gatward to check in the container for spares.
2021/2760
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2021/2761
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2021/2762
The meeting closed at 20.20 and next remote meeting dates confirmed as Monday, April 26 (L&A) , Thursday, May 6, 2021 Annual Parish Meeting followed by Annual General Meeting of the Parish Council.
PAGE  
2

